
BOARD MEETING: Regular Meeting   
DATE:   Wednesday, January 8, 2025 
TIME:   6:00 p.m. 
PLACE:   Naples High School Library Conference Room 
 
I. Meeting Called to Order 
II. Roll Call 
III. Adopt the Agenda of the Regular Meeting of January 8, 2025         (Board Action) 
IV. Proposed Executive Session, Subject to Board Approval 
V. Pledge of Allegiance 
VI. Public Comments:  

  The Board of Education invites you, the residents of our school community, to feel comfortable in sharing 
matters of interest or concern that you might have with us.  The Board President will be happy to recognize 
those of you who wish to speak.  We would ask that you come forward and please identify yourself before 
presenting your thoughts. 
  Those items brought to the attention of the Board during this time may be taken under consideration for 
future response or action. (Individual comments will be limited to three minutes.) 
  As a matter of courtesy, we ask that issues related to specific School District personnel or students be 
brought to the attention of the Superintendent of Schools privately.  Thank you for this consideration.  
 

Board Response: The Board of Education is committed to keeping communication open and transparent.  
The Board of Education President will be working with the Board and the Superintendent to make every 
effort to respond to public comments directed to the Board of Education at previous meetings, during the 
next scheduled meeting. 

VII. Points of Interest  
VIII. Superintendent Reports – Administrative Updates - Presentations 

• Food Service – Deena Kingston 
• Student Representative Update 
• Superintendent Update 
• Administrative Updates  

IX. Board Reports  
• Facilities Committee    

X. Minutes             (Board Action) 
XI. Business             (Board Action)  

• Memorandum of Agreement – CSEA – Nurse Compensation  
• Treasurer’s Report 
• Non-Resident Enrollment – Foreign Exchange Student 

XII. Personnel            (Board Action)   
• Relinquishment of Position to Reinstatement of Position CSEA 
• Resignation – School Social Worker 
• Appointment – Food Service Helper PT 
• Appointments – 2024-2025 Spring Coaches 

XIII. Consent Agenda Items           (Board Action)   
• CSE Recommendations 
• Volunteers 
• Substitute – Food Service Helper 
• Extra-Curricular Activity Report – 2024-2025 2nd  Quarter  

XIV. Proposed Executive Session, Subject to Board Approval      (Board Action) 
XV.  Adjournment            (Board Action)  
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Minutes of a Regular Meeting of the Board of Education of Naples Central School held on 
Wednesday, January 8, 2025 at 6:00 p.m. in the Naples High School Library Conference Room. 
 

Roll Call  Members Present: Robert Brautigam Steve Mark  
     Joseph Callaghan Gail Musnicki 
     Jacob Hall  Maura Sullivan 
      

Members Absent:   Amie Levine, Kelley Louthan, Angela Rischpater 
 

Also Present: Kevin Swartz, Chad Hunt, Abigail Hall, Nicole Green, Katherine 
Piedici, Cassandra Lamphier 
 

Guests Present: Deena Kingston, Laurie Fitzgerald 
 

A quorum being present, the Regular Meeting of January 8, 2025 was called to order at  6:00 p.m. 
by Board President Jacob Hall. 
 
Motion:     Robert Brautigam      
2nd:        Gail Musnicki  
Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the agenda of the Regular Meeting of  
January 8, 2025 as presented. 
 

Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0    
 
Motion:    Steve Mark 
2nd:       Joseph Callaghan 
Resolved, that the Board of Education approves calling an executive session at 6:00 p.m. for  

a) The medical and employment history of a particular person.  
b) The proposed acquisition of real property, but only when publicity would substantially 
affect the value of these things.   

 

Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0 
 
Time out of Executive Session: 6:41 p.m. 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Public Comments – Boards Response – There were no public comments. 
 

Points of Interest – There were no points of interests shared. 
 

Superintendent Reports – Administrative Reports – Presentations 
 
Food Service Department Update:  Deena Kingston presented information on the breakfast and 
lunch counts from 2022-2023 school year under the Free/Reduce Scale and compared it to the 
2023-2024 and the 2024-2025 school year under the Community Eligibility Provision/CEP for the 
month of October. There was a significant increase in the counts. CEP works. Deena shared that 
the grant monies received from the Food for School Grant were used purchase fruits and veggies. 
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Deena applied for and won (March 2024) a Hot Chocolate Milk Kit through the American Dairy 
Association Grant which is being used daily for breakfast. This increased the breakfast counts and 
has been a huge success along with the Coffee Coolers being offered on Friday mornings. Excess 
Funds were used to purchase Sandwich Warmers which are utilized at breakfast and lunch. Deena 
shared a little history about herself. She attended Culinary School and earned her Associates 
Degree in Culinary Arts. She traveled and worked in very beautiful places: Hyatt Hotels, Ritz 
Carlton, Private Restaurants, Country Club and a college. Deena’s title is Assistant Director of 
Regional Food Service serving 17 districts, 2 BOCES Sites and 3 consulting districts. Deena will 
have served Naples 10 years this July.   
Board Member Jacob Hall thanked Deena for all she does for Naples, her kitchen staff and for the 
team. The changes that have been made have been inviting for students and staff with her 
professionalism and caring for kids going hand in hand. Thank you.  
Superintendent Kevin Swartz added that Deena is very humble. Another huge part of her job is 
managing staff.  It’s a positive atmosphere and people are happy to work for Deena. She has also 
made some real great decisions with folks. She has put folks in positions where they can be as 
successful as you can even though change can be challenging. As you look back and see the 
change, you realize that it was a great decision. Really appreciate the culture Deena has created 
there. Thank you for everything. 
Board Member Robert Brautigam said that we are lucky to have you. The presentation of the area 
with the vinyl graphs brightens the area in the elementary school. We appreciate you.  
 

Student Representative Update: Abigail Hall gave an update on basketball and bowling. The winter 
dance is Friday, January 10th. There is a change to the structure in that 7th -9th grade will be from  
8-9:30 pm and 10th – 12th grades will be from 9:30-11 pm.  
 

Superintendent Update: Kevin Swartz shared updates on the Auditorium and the TOSA Position 
along with appreciation to the staff. Auditorium: The district learned shortly before break that the 
auditorium would not be finished before the Musical and that it would be another 2-3 weeks before 
it would be turned over. This doesn’t give the kids and adults enough time to be familiar with the 
new stage and equipment. Speaking with those who run the Musical, it made the most sense to 
have the Musical at BVT (Bristol Valley Theater). We are thankful for their partnership so the 
show will go on at BVT. Looking forward to the show, Mama Mia at the end of February. The 
Facilities Crew had an opportunity to take a look at the auditorium. We are out about a month in 
half before it’s finished. It’s really coming into form. Elementary TOSA: Cassie Montemarano is 
in the Administrative Certification Program through the U of R. She is beginning her internship 
which is a big shift in the program. Kevin met with Katie, Cassie and her advisor from the U of R 
over the break reviewing her responsibilities. She will be working on a number of Building and 
District Level projects. At the Building Level, Cassie will be looking at the data protocols -  what 
are we using, what is working well and which ones can we improve. She will be looking at the 
equity and the alignment across grade levels, vertically & horizontally. She will continue to 
support and look at the SEL opportunities for students. Cassie will also be able take on a lot more 
of student discipline. At the District Level, it is evaluating our vision and mission and where do 
we see that play out with building goals. Looking at Portrait of a Graduate for instance, what are 
some of the great things we are doing that fit those expectations.  
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Cassie will be able do a lot of work that not only benefits her for her program but is also going to 
benefit us as a district as she makes recommendations with all these different competencies that 
she is doing.  You may see her a bit more frequently at a board meeting or just out and about just 
doing that work. We’re happy she’s pursuing that and doing a great job. 
Kevin appreciates the staff as the holiday time is a really busy time. It winds up and winds down. 
The week or two before break is really hectic trying to keep a balance while keeping focus on 
learning and academics while doing holiday bazaars, spirit days, parties and all those exciting 
things. Then after a 2-week break, at the elementary level, getting those little ones back in a routine. 
That’s a challenge too. Folks are doing a really nice job with that too, getting focus back on 
learning.  
Kevin also wanted to extend his appreciation to the maintenance staff. It is evident, even over 
break, that even the sidewalks are done and salt is down. Same thing with our bus drivers. 
Definitely more difficult to drive in these conditions. They are very selfless about their work and 
without them we couldn’t do what we do. We appreciate all that support. 
 

Elementary Principal Update: Katherine Piedici along Diana DiGrande (K-2 Department Chair) 
and Sarah Waltman (Intervention Teacher) attended a BOCES conference for the NYS Literacy 
Initiative on ‘P-3 Literacy Instructional Best Practices’. The work around this is taking the Science 
of Reading and literacy briefs and looking at best practices within each grade level. The district 
will need to do a review of the briefs and our UPK-3 literacy curriculum and determine whether 
or not we are meeting these best practices and any area that we not. The district will need to have 
an action plan to be submitted to the state by September 1st, 2025. This is work that Cassie 
Montemarano and Katie will be digging dip into and working with the literacy team, Department 
Chairs and staff in the next few months to get started the action plan.  
 

Jr./Sr. High Principal Update: Nicole Green shared that the Shared Decision-Making Team will be 
meeting for the 2nd time next week to continually review the student survey that was done back in 
November.  Nicole is really excited about the work they are doing and its connection to Portrait of 
a Graduate, of what we know about that right now. The Department Chairs are working on 
revamping and creating new electives. One of those is a Financial Literacy Course that will be 
available next year. The Shared Decision-Making Team is looking at the responses to the survey. 
Some questions in the survey were ‘how do you learn best’, ‘what are your plans post high school’, 
‘what are other courses we could offer you now that would help you with that’. The survey 
questions, ‘if you know what you want to do when you grow up, what would it be’, do you know 
any business in our community that could help you learn about that’, ‘do you know any specific 
people that would help you’, are connected to Portrait of a Graduate and will help to make 
community connections that could be a business owner, community leader or even an alumni. 
Good information was received.  At the next meeting, they will be brainstorming on how to make 
a list of those businesses and community members, specific to the different electives that are being 
worked on now. They will also be working on drafting an initial communication to potential 
businesses and/or community leaders. We don’t necessarily know everything that is happening 
with Portrait of a Graduate, however, the elective work that is being done are big steps forward.  
 

Assistant Superintendent for Business: Chad Hunt gave a shout out to Tyler Vest regarding his 
economics class. Tyler asked if Chad could talk with his seniors about budgeting to his class along 
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with having a financial advisor speak to his class on the topic of retirement. Chad is excited to talk 
with students and how this ties into the Portrait of a Graduate.  
Chad shared that it is Budget Workshop season. Budget Workshop #1 will be at the next board 
meeting with a total of four budget workshops, then the budget hearing. 
 

Board Reports – Facilities Committee 
Board Member Robert Brautigam provided an update on Capital Project. The NYSEG power 
connection at the elementary school was postponed by NYSEG a couple of times along with a 
connection issue with the boilers, but is now complete and operating correctly.  The Auditorium: 
the committee was able to see the progress and it is looking great. Drywall up, floor is poured. 
Paneling to be installed. Seating and rigging  are in storage ready to be installed. The Spend Down 
Project: Nurse’s office, bathroom, corridor. Architect approved by the state. Building Conditions 
Survey: Chad Hunt stated that the survey is due March 1, 2025. They are continuing to work 
through it. Based off those findings, future capital projects will be determined. 
Board Member Joseph Callaghan inquired about the Big Green Logo. Discussion pursued with 
perhaps a discussion to follow at a future Board Meeting.  
  
Motion:        Steve Marks 
2nd:               Joseph Callaghan 
Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the minutes of the following meeting(s): 

• Regular Meeting of December 11, 2024 
 

Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0 
 
Motion:        Gail Musnicki 
2nd:                Steve Mark 
Resolved, that upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, the Naples Central School 
District Board of Education approves the following Business resolutions as presented: 
 

• Resolved, that the Board of Education approves a Memorandum of Agreement between 
CSEA and Naples Central School with regard to Nurse Compensation assuming nurse 
responsibilities as a substitute  effective 07/01/2019 – 06/01/2027. (Attached) 

• Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the Treasurer’s Monthly Report as 
follows: For period ending October 2024. (Attached) 

• Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the attendance of Foreign Exchange 
student for the 2024-2025 School Year, as per Board Policy #7132, Non-Resident Student. 
-      Pathitta Phinyo  

 

Discussion: Maura Sullivan asked for clarification on the Foreign Exchange student. The student 
will be in attendance for the remainder of the 2024-2025 school year.  
 

Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0 
 
Motion:  Gail Musnicki    
2nd:             Steve Mark 
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Resolved, that upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, the Naples Central School 
District Board of Education approves the following personnel item(s) as presented:  
 

• Resolved, that the Board of Education approves CSEA employee, Joseph Fleischman 
relinquishing his Permanent Competitive Head Custodian position and being reinstated 
into his prior position of Custodian, effective January 9, 2025 at the rate of $22.53/hour. 

• Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the following resignation, with regret: 
- Tanya DeNee, School Social Worker, effective January 11, 2025. 

• Resolved, that upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, the Naples Central School 
District Board of Education approves the following Probationary appointment, pending a 
successful background clearance report provided to the school as a result of the 
fingerprinting process:  
- Madalene Guererri, Food Service Helper, Part Time, effective January 6, 2025.  

• Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the following Spring Sport Coaches for   
      the 2024-2025 School Year, salary as per negotiated agreement, contingent on student   
      enrollment: 

- Boys Varsity Baseball: Brian Battle 
- Boys JV Baseball: Tyler Vest 
- Girls Varsity Softball: Alyson Powers 
- Girls Modified Softball: Michelle Webb 
- Varsity Tennis: Jonathan Betrus 
- JV Tennis: William Moesch 
- Modified Tennis: Frank Gleichauf  

 

Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0 
 
 
Motion:  Maura Sullivan    
2nd:            Gail Musnicki 
Resolved, that the Board of Education, upon the recommendation of Superintendent Kevin 
Swartz, approves the Consent Agenda Items as presented: 

a. Resolved, that the Board of Education approves committee recommendations from the 
following meeting(s): 

- Committee on Special Education actions of 05/09/24; 05/21/24; 12/03/24; 
12/10/24; 12/11/24; 12/11/24; 12/11/24; 12/16/24; 12/17/24; 12/17/24; 01/06/25    

- 504 Committee actions of 12/11/24      
 

b. Resolved, that the Board of Education hereby approves the following Volunteers: 
Name   Position            
Ashley Jerome  Chaperone & Classroom Volunteer 
Edward Robb  Classroom Volunteer  
Shana VonRothonyi Classroom Volunteer   
 

c. Resolved, that the Board of Education approves the following Substitute appointment, 
pending a successful background clearance report provided to the school as a result of the 
fingerprinting process: 
Name   Position 
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Jessica S. Smith Food Service Helper Substitute 
 

d. Resolved, that the Board of Education hereby approves the Extra Curricular Activities 
Report for the 2nd  quarter of the 2024-2025 School Year.  

  
Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0 
 
 
Motion:  Robert Brautigam    
2nd:             Joseph Callaghan 
There being no further business, the Regular Meeting of January 8, 2025 is hereby adjourned at 
7:35 p.m.  
 

Voting Yes: 6   Motion Carried 
Voting No: 0 
 
 
Dated this 8th day of January, 2025 
 
 
_______________________ 
Michele Barkley 
District Clerk 
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